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NEW CAMPAIGN DIRECTOR - Mr. Albert J. Portune , who was just 
appointed the director of campaigns worldwide , is shown here. He is 
presently organizing some 50 campaigns for the next 12 months. 
[Photo by Ken Treybig] 

Directors hold conference 
By Dave McKee 

PASADENA - The eight United 
States regional directors of the 
Worldwide Church of God met in 
Pasadena with Mr. David Antion, 
vice president for church administra­
tion, for four days, from Sept. 10 
through Sept. 13. 

The meeting, the third such gather­
ing of the directors since their ap­
pointment in January, covered a 
variety of areas. 

Mr. Garner Ted Armstrong took 
part in some of the meetings and 
talked about the responsibilities of 
the ministry. 

A presentation was also given by 
the Business Department for the 
Work concerning the 1974 budget. 

Before the conclusion of the meet­
ings, various research projects were 
assigned to the directors - projects 
covering a wide variety of subjects 
applicable to the ministry, pastoral 
counseling and service to God's peo­
ple . 

" They were very profitable meet­
ings ," commented Mr. Antion, who 
was also "very pleased" with the 
regional system and its operation. 
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Mr. Portune named director, 
heads 50 coming campaigns 

BIG SANDY - " We're work ing 
o n 50 campaigns for the nex t 
12-month period," announced Mr. 
Albert J . Portune, newly appointed 
director of campaigns worldwide, in 
a telephone interview Friday, Sept. 
14 . "We hope to nai l down the towns 
and cit ies and the people who are 
going to participate in them and then 
really get going." 

Mr. Portune, who served for many 
years as the business manager of the 
organization and was named vice 
president for financ ial affairs and 
planning in 1969 , is very excited 
about his new opportunity of being 
directly connected with the cam­
paigns. 

According to Mr. Garner Ted 
Armstrong, executive vice president: 

"Mr. Portune is now going to be 
director of campaigns worldwide. He 
is still a member of the topmost Ex­
ecutive Committee and will continue 
to function directly with me and my 
father at the highest levels in God's 
Work. 

"Mr. Portune has a fine, loyal , 
converted and qualified staff of men 
he has developed in that area. Each of 
them remains right where he is, and 
has been, in many cases, for years." 

He went on t add that "Mr. Frank 
Brown is interim business man­
ager." 

Mr. Portune explained how the 
transfer came into fruition: 

"Mr. Herbert W. Armstrong and a 
number of us on the Executive 
Committee have felt for some time 
now that our evangelists need to do 
more evangelizing. This seems to be 
one of the primary callings that God 
has indicated for the present as well 
as for the future ahead of us. The 
personal appearances and the cam­
paigns are a vital dimension in this 
area. 

" Mr. Ted Armstrong has men-

tioned how he wants to get more of 
our evangeli sts out speaking before 
these audiences. He has mentioned in 
the M inis te rial Bu lletin abou t 
specific callings and speci fic God­
given talents or abilities that God has 
given us in doing certain things. 

"He feels that my talents lie in that 
direction . I personally identify with 
and have always fe lt that I would like 
to have a larger dimension in that 
kind of work. 

"Then, when I went to Edmonton 
[June 9 and 10] and did the Edmon­
ton campaign, I came back all in­
spired. 

It hel ped me to realize the deep and 
profound dimension that'these cam­
paigns can have on the lives of those 
in the audience. 

"When I saw people's eyes and 
how they listened intently with a sin ­
cere desire to know , they seemed like 

(See PORTUNE , page 111 

Applicants to Ambassador 
urged to take test early 

The following guidelines are of­
fered by the Registrar's Offices in 
Pasadena and Big Sandy concerning 
the Scholastic Apt itude Test (SAT): 

An application is not complete 
until the Admissions Office on the 
campus being applied to receives the 
Scholastic Aptitude Test scores from 
the College Entrance Examination 
Board (CEEB). 

It is imperative that applicants reg­
ister early for the SAT; Sunday ad­
ministrations will be given only in 
November and December. 

Normally these tests are given on 
Saturday. However. applicant plan­
ning to take the SAT on Sunday, 
Nov. 4, 1973, must have their regis­
tration forms postmarked by Sept. 21 
because registration must be made 
six weeks prior to the test date. 

Those taking the examinations on 
Sunday, Dec . 2, must be registered 
by Oct. 19. 

The English Achievement Test, 
required for those applying to 
Pasadena, will be given only on Dec. 
2. It is impor1ant to be registered on 
one of these two days, since the 
CEEB requires three to four weeks 
for processing . 

College admiss ions offices receive 
app licants ' SAT scores approx i­
mately four weeks after the test has 
been taken. 

Registration forms may be ob­
tained through high-school coun­
selors or by writing direct ly to the 
Co ll ege Entrance Exam ination 
Board, Box 592, Princeton , N.J., 
08540, or Box 1025, Berkeley, 
Calif. , 9470 I. 

Be sure a lso to req uest a 
Clergyman' s Certification Form with 
your registration form. This should 
be signed by your minister and re­
turned with the registration form to 
the CEEB. 

Updated high-school and college 
transcripts should also be requested 
early from principal or counse lors . 

Be sure youre/ass rank i Ii ted on 
your high-school tran rip!. An ap­
proximation will be uffi ient until 
your fina l rank is determined. which 
should then be forw rded 10 the Ad­
missions Office . 

Due to the recent addition of a 
two-year program at Ambassador 
College, Big Sandy, the Admissions 
Office there is offerin g the fo llowing 

(See APPLICANTS, page 71 

The discussions centered around, 
according to Mr. Antion, how the 
directors "can better carry out their 
jobs, how they can better serve their 
men and the people in the field 
churches, how we can do a better job 
of educating our ministers, how we 
can do a better job of serving God 's 
people and how we can do a better 
job of supporting the first commis­
sion of the Work." 

Vienna Symphony to open Auditorium 
One important item which came 

under discussion was the opening up 
of regular Bible studies to the public 
and the basic form at which should be 
used for these Bible studies . 

"All Bible studies in the field are 
now being turned into public Bible 
studies," stated Mr. Antion. 

103 brethren 
seen in India 

By Richard Frankel 
JERUSALEM - In the midst of 

India's burning drought , gnawing 
famine, raging floods and accelerat­
ing unemployment, renewed hope 
and courage are being brought to a 
few of her despondent popul ace. 
Two of God's representatives - Mr. 
Owen Willis, '72 Ambassador Col­
lege graduate, and 1- recently com­
pleted a 33-day tour through India 
and Sri Lanka (Ceylon). 

Maharashtra, with its capital of 
Bombay, was in the grips of a 
drought in July. At that time there 
was only on ly one month' s water 
supply remaining for the entire city 
of Bombay . 

God' s people there had been pray­
(See INDIA, page 111 

PASADENA - Mr. Herbert W. 
Armstrong announced at Bible study 
Friday night, Aug. 31, that the new 
Auditorium, as yet under construc­
tion on the campus here, will be offi­
cially opened by a three-ni ght 
perfomlance of the Vienna Sym­
phony. 

The symphony and the opening of 
the Auditorium are scheduled for the 
first three days of the Days of Un­
leavened Bread, April 7, 8 and 9. 

It was Mr. Armstrong who per­
sonally made the arrangements for 
the opening concert during a recent 
trip to Europe. This included a lunch 
wi th the conductor of the symphony, 
Carlo Maria Giuli ni, who, in the 
words of Mrs. Lucy Martin, head of 
the Music Department at Ambas­
sador College in Pasadena, is "one 
of the outstanding conductors in the 
world today." 

Giulini will lead the symphony 
through an ident ical program on each 
of the th ree ni g ht s, incl udi ng 
Beethoven's overture to Egmollt , 
Strav in sky ' S F ireb ird Su ite a nd 
Brahm's First Symphony. 

Due to the limited capacity of the 
buil ding and the heavy demand fo r 
seats, attendance will be by in vita­
tion onl y for this premiere perfor­
mance. 

NEW AUDITORIUM - The new Auditorium going up on the Pasadena campus is scheduled t o be officially 
ope ned by a three-night pe rformance o f the Vienna Symphony Apri l 7, 8 and 9. Photo sho ws completion 
of t he Auditorium so far . [Photo by Ken Evans] 
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TO THE EDITOR 

Travels 70 miles for "News" 
.. I traveled 70 miles on foot to bor­

row Mr. Herbert T. Zam Heyi' s Good 
News and Worldwide News. As it would 
be very useful in my study, I want to have 
copies of my own. If I could send you I 
would have .sent you $4 for the first year's 
subscription. To me personally this paper 
would be worth the price at $40 or $400. 

Thomas P. Tial Hoe 
Dawngva, Burma 

What happened to East German? 
Is it possible for you to print some in­

formation concerning an article, a letter 
actually, that appeared in The Good 
News, November-December, 1973? It 
concerned the brethren in East Germany, 
specifically Mr. Dietmar Pistorius, who 
was scheduled to be drafted by the East 
German army. 

What ever happened? Did he get a 
postponement? Please, if you can, let us 
know any new developments. It would be 
appreciated. 

Cliff Booacker 
Long Island, N.Y. 

We'll do some checking and let you 
know . 

Extension clubs educational 
I have been particularly interested to 

read about the women's clubs organized 
through Extension Service Homemaker 
Clubs. As an Extension Service home 
economist, I would like to encourage 
church women to contact their local 
county agent's office for educational in­
formation in home economics that is pro­
vided as afree service to the public. Ex­
tension Services throughout the country 
offer a wide range of opportunities 
through the Homemaker Clubs, leader 
training and program development, and 
special-interest meetings and workshops. 

Another tremendous service offered 
through the Extension Service is 4-H 
Clubs for young people ages 9 to 19. The 
broad objectives of 4-H are to build 
character and citizenship through projects 
and activities in home economics, ag­
riculture and urban youth development. 
Educational materials, professional guid­
ance and leader training are availablefree 
to those adults and young people in­
terested in organizing 4-H Clubs; 4-H is 
fun, educational and wholesome for our 
church youth. 

My main job responsibility is working 
with over 600 4-H girls in my county. It's 
rewarding and challenging, but I also see 
how much more effective a 4-H Club ' of 
church youth could be. The combination 
of learning true values and 4-H could be a 
great experience for our youth. 

Barbara W. Becknell 
Andalusia, Ala . 

Aware of New York? 
Is the staff aware of the fact there are 

brethren in the New York area, besides 
Pasadena, Bricket Wood and Big Sandy? 
As any visiting V .P. will attest to, we're a 
tough, swingin' bunch! You have to be 
tough to survive in this jungle . 

Yes, we laugh about it - with tears in 
our eyes. We're ready for that trek to 
Petra. So maybe just a few lines to inform 
brethren about the East Coast. 

Now, take Mr. Spence - he got his 
stripes in New York. What other qualifi­
cation is needed to conduct Bible classes 
at Leavenworth? Wish he would have 
copies made of the mug shot of himself­
I'd like one. 

Sylvia C. West rate 
Jamaica, N.Y. 

We have a feature 011 New York slated 
for after the Feast. 

Enjoys Mr, GTA's "Personal" 
I have really enjoyed reading the "Per­

sonal" letters from Mr. T. Armstrong. It 
is good to hear what he has been doing and 
to be able to pray about it firsthand, so to 
speak. It looks and reads like a first-class 
newspaper, and I am amazed at how much 
information it holds. I know it must take 
much work to put together such a news­
paper and to sort out what to put in and 
what to leave out. 

Record of hymnal 

Mrs. C.A. Burke 
Tempe, Ariz. 

I'd like to make a suggestion about the 
lovely hymns we sing in church. There 
are so many beautiful ones and we really 
don't know how to sing them all, so I 

wondered if perhaps the Ambassador Col­
lege Chorale could sing them and be ac­
companied by the band and have it put on 
L. P. records and then offer them for sale 
to church members who want 
them. 

It would teach us to sing the hymns 
properly and would be most uplifting 
music to li sten to at home, especially on 
the Sabbath . 

Mrs. Monica Berdin 
Toronto, Ontario 

We'll pass your suggestioll alollg. 

Visiting ministers 
I have just come from one of the three 

most beautiful places on this earth. And as 
I think back on the beauty, serenity and 
peace, Ijust can't help but wonder if those 
who are privileged to live, work and study 
at Ambassador College, Pasadena, rea lly 
stop, occasionally, to see the incredible 
beauty, as one seeing it for the first time 
does. 

If only ALL of God's people could see 
headquarters! The lasting memory will be 
a long time on my mind - forever, I 
hope . 

I stood, unknowingly, on Mr. Herbert 
Armstrong's doorstep while taking a pic­
ture of the pond in his yard. I later found 
out whose home that was. I wished Icould 
have knocked on the door and been in­
vited in, really been welcome to walk 
with and get to know the man who de­
cided years ago to obey God [and] who 
made it possible for a person like myself 
to obtain God's truth and learn to also 
obey our magnificent Creator. I realize to 
be invited into that house or any of God 's 
top ministers' homes is impossible, but it 
sure would be an inspiring experience. 

Mrs. Wende Bassett 
Auburn, Wash. 

Can't pay for "WN" 
I enjoy The Worldwide News very 

much, but I cannot seem to pay for it. I've 
been going through financial trials and 
have been borrowing the newspaper from 
one of the area brethren. She told me you 
may still have extra funds to help because 
that is how she receives it. 

Mrs. Linda Schmock 
Elyria, Ohio 

Family is nationwide 
Many thanks 10 the people of the 

Raleigh and Fayetteville churches (espe­
cially the Kobernauts, Colemans and 
Shigeharas), the people out in Pasadena 
(especially John Zaprzala, the Nagels and 
Debbie) and Ken and Sue Peterson in 
Denver, Colo. You all helped my trip 
around the country become a warm and 
memorable experience ... 

I took a Greyhound "See America" 
tour for five weeks. The brethren I met 
were simply fantastic. I felt at home and it 
didn't even bother me that I traveled 
alone . In God's Church, you just natu­
rally have family all over. 

Miss Roz Woloszyn 
Syracuse, N. Y. 

Songwritlng idea 
The songwriting contest gave me an 

idea I would like to pass on to you. I have 
been thinking how nice it would be for our 
little children to have songs fitting for 
their age group to sing that would put the 
truth in their minds . There are many 
stories from the Bible that could be put 
into songs they would enjoy. 

Our five- and three-year-olds love to 
sing, and we really need songs to teach 
them that would put God 's way into their 
minds instead of the nursery rhymes that 
are available to us. 

Mrs. Charles Stewart 
Webb City, Mo. 

Wants article on Mr. GTA 
I would like to request that you write an 

interview of Mr. Ted like the ones about 
Mr. Antion, Mr. Meredith and other top­
rank ministers . I think the new members 
would like this, and also a family picture 
of Mr. Ted and wife and three sons. I 
don't think most of us know what his 
family looks like . 

We have Mr. Herbert's autobiography 
to learn about his life but no up-to-date 
article on Mr. Ted and family. 

Mr.-Mrs. Otto R. Worten 
St. Augustine, Fla. 

From Australian readers ... 
. . I would like to express my ap­

preciation of the newspaper, which has so 
much interesting material in it . I just wish 
I had more time to spend reading it. It is 
tremendous to meditate on the fact that we 
all have brethren and friends all around 
the world with whom we are united 
through one faith and one spirit, though in 
most instances we do not know each other 

The WORLDWIDE NEWS 

personally. 
The newspaper keeps reminding us of 

this fact and makes us realize the scope of 
the Work that each of us is a part of. Let 
me again say thank you for keeping us 
informed of things happening in the 
Work, so that in tum we can be more 
effective through our prayers. 

Eva Degen 
McKinnon, Australia 

I desire to add my appreciation in re­
gard to the wonderful blessing this paper 
provides . 

I find it most encouraging to learn of 
the Work in different areas . One prays for 
God 's blessing on the Work in various 
places, and to read of its expansion and 

something about it makes one realize God 
hears indeed. The Philippines, for in­
stance. One realizes more fully how much 
they needed the financial help we sent, 
and how God assisted His people in spite 
of martial law. 

Could we hear something about the 
Work in the West Indies and Mexicory I 
pray daily for those in these areas, and 
have we brethren in Gibraltar? 

I understand the copies of the paper we 
receive in Australia and New Zealand are 
printed at Sydney headquarters. That 
being so, may we hope that when ordina­
tions are made affecting these areas of the 
Work they will be printed. 

Mrs. Ethel Noad 
Brisbane, Australia 

~GR PEVINE 
CALGARY, Alberta - Saturday 

and Sunday evenings, Aug. 25 and 
26, Calgary had its second cam­
paign, exactly one year to the day 
since Mr. Ted Annstrong's cam­
paign in this Canadian city of 
400,000. 

Mr. Sherwin McMichael, assis­
tant campaign director for the Work, 
conducted the meetings . Mr. AI 

MR. SHERWIN McMICHAEL 

Portune Jr., youth coordinator for 
the Work, acted as emcee. 

Seven hundred sixty-one attended 
the first night of the campaign, held 
at the Crescent Heights Senior High 
School. Seven hundred seventy­
three attended the last evening. 

Both times well over half those in 
attendance were non-church mem­
bers. 

PASADENA - The latest mes­
sage to headquarters from Mr . 
Harold Jackson, presently on tour 
of Africa, reads: 

"Greetings from Enugu, Nigeria. 
Out of 25 members scheduled so far 
on the tour, 16 were visited ... (nine 
did not show up). 

"Out of 194 PMs [prospective 
members] scheduled so far, 110 were 
seen and 17 of these were baptized 
(84 did not show up). 

PASADENA - "I'm in for refit­
ting," joking ly remarked Mr. Colin 
Wilkins, head of the Geneva, Swit­
zerland, office of the Worldwide 
Church of God. 

In actuality, Mr. Wilkins, along 
with quite a few other ministers from 
the United States and the Foreign 
Work, is in Pasadena for a year of 
studies. 

The office head noted that it has 
been 10 years since he has been back 
to Ambassador College, having at 
that time - in 1963 - graduated 
from Bricket Wood as the first 
graduate of that campus. 

Mr. Wilkins commented that one 
of the interesting aspects of his year­
long visit to Pasadena is the fact that 
his three children will for the first 
time in their lives (and more than 
likely the last) be attending an En­
glish-speaking school: Imperial. 

At the close of this academic year 
Mr. Wilkins will return with his fam-

ily to Switzerland and his respon­
sibi lities there as head of the Geneva 
office and pa tor of threc churches. 

PASADENA - Mr. Leslie L. 
McCullough, director of the Foreign 
Educational Service, announced 
there is a strong poss ibility Mr. 
Clarence Bass will be transferred to 
San Juan, Puerto Rico . 

Mr. Bass, who was stationed in 
Barbados until early 1972, has been 
visiting throughout the Caribbean 
from his home base of Miami, Fla. 

Mr. McCullough also mentioned 
the possibility of Mr. Roland 
Sampson, currently on a baptizing 
tour in Africa, being transferred to 
one of the other Caribbean islands. 

DETROIT, Mich. - The setting 
was central Michigan's picturesque 
Waldenwood Convention Center. 
With the mid-August weather per­
fect, 34 ministers, trainees and wives 
converged on the shores of beautiful 
Lake Walden for this brief two-day 
occasion. 

Mr. George Kemnitz, Chicago 
regional director, summed up the 
conference by stating that its primary 

MR. GEORGE KEMNITZ 

purpose was to build camaraderie 
and closeness among those serving 
the churches in Michigan and Fort 
Wayne and South Bend, Ind . 

Mr. Kemnitz further ex plained the 
importance of forming a strong foun ­
dation of communication and close­
ness among the mini stry. They 
would then be better able to teach 
their churches through a right exam­
ple. 

BIG SANDY - "I just proved to 
everybody that I'm not hard-nosed," 
explained Big Sandy's Deputy 
Chancellor Ronald Dart as he 
taught classes with a large nose guard 
protecting his broken nose . 

Wednesday night , Sept. 12, the 
faculty was playing the junior team in 
the college flag-football league when 
the freak acciden t occurred and broke 
the nose of the deputy chancellor (of 
all people!). 

Blocking in the backfield for a 
running play, Mr. Dart and a team­
mate collided - it was Mr. Dart's 
nose vs. the teammate's shoulder. 

The shoulder won and Mr. Dart 
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visited the hospital to have his nose 
set and the nose guard put on for 
protection. 

"No, my nose doesn't hurt," an­
swered Mr. Dart to a frequently · 
asked question on campus this past 
week. "I have to wear the nose guard 
for three weeks, especially at night so 
I don't bump it." 

Asked if the nose guard hampers 
him, Mr. Dart mused: 

"It plays a noticeable role in how I 
kiss my wife." 

BIG SANDY - Pilot Frank 
Sherrick was transferred Friday, 
Sept. 14, from Pasadena to Big 
Sandy. The move, according to Big 
Sandy's Deputy Chancellor Ronald 
Dart, is part of a general cost­
reduction plan for Flight Operations 
in Pasadena and also to assist the 
pilots on the Texas campus. 

PASADENA - With the new 
Auditorium on the Pasadena campus 
drawing nearer completion (with a 
scheduled completion date of March, 
1974), the designation of a super­
visor and organizer for the building 
was required. 

Mr . Joe Bauer, formerly cam­
paign director and currently instruc­
tor in broadcast journalism here, was 
appointed to occupy the position. 

In fulfilling this position Mr. 
Bauer will be responsible for ticket­
ing, supervision of publicity and 
maintenance, the organization of a 
house and stage crew, the calendar of 
events, and all other related areas. 
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The Foreign Work 

Fast-growing Indian Work 
shows promise for future 

U.S.S.R. 

CHINA 

By John Meakin 
BRICKET WOOD - The origins 

of today' s fast-growing Indian Work 
stretch all the way back to the early 
1950s . It was 1953 when Radio 
Ceylon first opened its doors to us 
and The World Tomorrow began to 
beam God's message to the Indian 
Subcontinent. Response to the 
broadcast was low, especially by 
today's standards, and the broadcast 
ceased in 1955 . 

Then in 1956 Radio Goa began 
broadcasting The World Tomorrow 
program. Goa, a Portuguese colony 
at that time, is situated midway up 
the west coast of India. 

This station, therefore, was able 
to cover most of the northern area 
of India. This continued for about 
a year until we terminated broadcast­
ing in 1957. 

Memorable Year 

The circulation of The Plain Truth 
slowly began to build up and by 1966 
numbered 2,000 people. 

This year was memorable, how­
ever, for another reason: Our fIrst 
two members were baptized! 

Mr. and Mrs. Kulasingam, after 
13 years of patient waiting and cor­
respondence with God's ministers in 
England, finally achieved their 
heart's desire and were baptized ! 

For many years we had told them 
we would send a mini ter whenever 
we could work it out. Finally, after 
the Feast of Tabernacles that year, 
Mr. Raymond Cole was able to stop 
off in Bombay on his return home 
to America from Australia, where he 
had attended the Feast. 

In 1969 yet another radio station 
- Radio Maldives - began to carry 
The World Tomorrow program. This 
is ba ed on the Maldive I lands -
miles out in the Indian Ocean . Re­
sponses were teady and further con­
tributed to our growing circulation of 
The Plain Truth. 

Late in 1968 the Indian Work 
came alive with electrifying force. 
September of that year saw the start 
of our Reader's Digest advertising 
in India, part of a worldwide effort 
at that time to advertise our key book­
lets and The Plain Truth. 

The response was stunning and 

quite beyond our expectations. Each 
ad carried a coupon with our newly 
acquired Bombay post-office 
address. 

The mail was collected by Mr. 
Kulasingam and then packaged for 
airfreighting to Bricket Wood. Very 
soon the Kulasingams were sub­
merged in a sea of mail as thousands 
of letters and cards poured in each 
week requesting our booklets and a 
three-month s ubscription to The 
Plain Truth. 

Circulation Soared 

In the fIrst six months of advertis­
ing we netted well over 32,000 
requests, and our Plain Truth circula­
tion soared. (It had taken 13 years 
to build up 2,000 subscribers.) 

By the end of 1969 The Plain 
Truth's circulation stood at 57,000 
people. 

Readers' Digest carried our ads 
from September, 1968, until March, 
1970. At this time Plain Truth circu­
lation reached about 70,000 and was 
therefore pruned with the introduc­
tion of an annual renewal policy. 

It is also intere ting to note that 
long after we eased to advertise in 
Readers' Digest . old d coupon till 
found their way Into people' eager 
hand from friend and econdhand 
boo hop. Even to thi day we sti ll 
re eive ome of the e reque teach 
month, now dating back well over 
four )ears! 

B) the time the adverti ing cam­
paign came to an end we had, in 
addition to the Plain Truth list, built 
up 14,000 Tomorrow's World sub­
scribers, about 1,000 Correspon­
dence Course subscribers and 15 co­
workers. 

We were receiving at Bricket 
Wood an average of about 10,000 
pieces of mail each month, with 
requests for The Plain Truth, book­
let s and articles and requests for 
answers to their many questions and 
even requests to be visited. 

Mr. Richard Frankel, now Jeru­
salem office manager, and his wife 
had gone on the first tour of India in 
the fall of 1969. Thirty people had 
been visited and two were baptized. 

Requests built up again over the 
months, and another tour took place 

in February of 1971 . Mr. Frankel this 
time was accompan ied by Mr. Chris 
Carpenter, a 1969 Bricket Wood 
graduate, who, incidently, is married 
to the former Grace Kulasingam. 

Major Development 

Two further visiting tours took 
place in 1972. The first was early 
in the year when about 90 members 
and prospective members were vis­
ited and two baptized. 

The second also proved another 
major landmark in the history of the 
Work in India with the last two days 
of the Feast of Tabernacles being 
observed in Ceylon. 

This was followed by a brief visit­
ing tour which la sted a month. 
Observance of this Feast was pre­
ceded, however, by another major 
development. 
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From July I, 1972, we started 
broadcasting on Radio Ceylon. This 
followed a visit by Mr. Armstrong 
to Ceylon (also known as Sri Lanka). 
The powerful Asian beam can be 
heard every day throughout the 
whole of India at 10:30 p.m. on the 
19-,25-, 31- and 41-meter bands on 
shortwave radio. 

THE WORK IN INDIA - Map accompanies article to left on the 
history of the Indian Work . [Artwork by Mike Hale] 

We have received responses from 
all over India - as far away as the 
foot of the Himalayas and from the 
eastern and western extremities of 
the Indian Subcontinent. To date we 
have received 3,250 respo nses, 
which average out to be about 250 

responses per month. 
At the time we started Radio 

Ceylon, Radio Maldives ceased to 
carry the broadcast. 

Today, in 1973, the Plain Truth 
circulation stands at 85,000, with 
1,645 taking the newly revised Cor­
respondence Course. We get an aver-

age of 6,000 pieces of mail each 
month. 

Although the Indian Subcontinent 
has few members in the Worldwide 
Church of God , the recent growth 
in the number of Plain Truth sub­
scriptions shows great promise for 
the future . 

Over 20 million people affected 
in one of India's worst famines 

The following article was written 
by a member in Bombay, Dr. Sudhir 
Chandra. 

By Sudhir Chandra 
BOMBA Y, India - India is pres­

ently going through one of her worst 
famines in living memory. 

Though nearly all states are 
affected to some extent, 
Maharashtra, the western state with 
Bombay as its capital, is probably 

the worst off. 
Even today only eight percent of 

the cultivable area in the state is 
perennially irrigated. 

Known as a "normally deficit" 
region - two out of every five years 
are regularly lean - the conditions 
this time are particularly severe 
because it is the third bad year in 
succession. 

All the 25 districts of the state have 

FAMINE IN INDIA - Photo shows scarcity relief work (canal dig­
ging) in progress in Maharashtra. India is presently going through one 
of her worst famines in living memory. 

officially been declared to be 
experiencing "acute scarcity condi­
tions," a government euphemism for 
the distasteful word famine. 

Over 20 million people are directly 
affected. It is admitted to be "an 
unprecedented calamity, " according 
to an official government publica­
tion, and the condition of water and 
fodder is stated to be "precarious as 
never before. " 

People in the countryside have had 
to sell whatever they could - even 
their cooking utensils and the tin 
sheets serving as their roofs - and 
move out, either to the government­
organized relief works or to the 
nearby towns and cities to do odd 
jobs - or beg. 

Most of the fruit trees were dried 
up and were used as firewood. 

The majority of the cattle have 
either died or were sold to the butch­
ers. Some farmers just set their ani­
mals free, scorning to sell them for 
a few cents. 

Most of the plowing in India is 
still done by bullocks. It costs $2 
a day to feed a bullock; just to keep 
it alive costs $1. The daily earnings 
of an average villager are merely 28 
cents. 

People have to trek long distances 
to collect water. Villagers gather 
from miles around at railway stations 
to take water from steam engines. 
Most are drinking unsuitable water, 
and there have been epidemics of 
cholera and typhoid. 

Even Bombay city is declared to 
be a compulsory-vaccination area for 
these diseases. 

Food grains are strictly rationed, 
and the quota is being gradually 
reduced. The latest fortnightly quota 
of one pound of rice, five pounds 
of wheat and one-half pound of sugar 
per adult is obviously less than the 
bare minimum. 

One may try the traditional black 
market for the rest of one's require-

{See FAMINE, page 51 
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Mexico City's Institucion Ambassador 

Office serves growing numbers in Latin America 
By Jerry Gentry 

MEXICO CITY - Just two 
blocks off the tree-studded Paseo de 
la Reforma, the historic street where 
Aztec Emperor Montezuma and later 
Emperor Maximilian of Austria 
traveled to their respective palaces 
when each in turn ruled Mexico, 
stands the office of Institucion 
Ambassador. 

This today serves a growing 
readership throughout Mexico and 
Central America. 

Just six years ago the Work in 
Mexico and Central America was 
nearly nothing - no members, no 
magazine, no Correspondence 
Course, no radio broadcast and only 
a few booklets which were sent 
periodically to scattered persons. 

The total mailing list was under 
5,000. 

Yet in little over ha lf a decade 
since the Mexico City office was 
established, a mailing list of about 
50,000 in Mexico and another of 
almost equal number in Central and 
South America have been built. 

Most of these were added through 
responses to ads in the Spanish edi­
tion of Reader's Digest. 

Today there are about 40 members 
attending regular Sabbath services in 
Mexico City. 

Interest Mushroomed 

Inter\. 5t in the principles held by 
Ambassador College and the 
Worldwide Church of God began to 
mushroom when the office was 
established in October, 1967 - the 
time when Mr. and Mrs. Enrique 
Ruiz were assigned to open an office 
for the Work in Mexico City. With 
the personal help of Mr. Gamer Ted 
Armstrong, necessary legal require­
ments were met, a bank account was 
established and a small office suite 
was rented. 

After such a very miniscu le 
beginning, the first big growth explo­
sion hit in November, 1968. At that 
time an unprecedented Reader's 
Digest advertising campaign 'was 
launched. 

This campaign included ads in the 
Spanish edition, which circulated in 
Mexico, Cen tra l and South and 
America. 

During the first month alone, as 
a result of the campaign, some 
10,000 letters poured into the Mex-

ico City office, which was in no way 
physically equipped to process such 
an avalanche of mail. 

(At that time, Mr. and Mrs. Ruiz 
shared the total work load, including 
office management, mail reading and 
answering, typing, addressing, mail­
ing and of course all the official busi­
ness of operating an office.) 

After several months of that great 
avalanche of mail- in Mexico City 
and in the Spanish Department at Big 
Sandy-the only solution at the time 
was to postpone the massive adver­
tising campaign until a budget and 
staff could be developed. 

(Today the layout, translation and 
printing of La Pura Verdad is done 
in Pasadena. Also, a great amount 
of the mailing - particu larly to 
South America - is done from 
there.) 

Seven Employees 

Seven employees work full time 
in the Mexico City office, in addition 
to general manager Enrique Ruiz. 

A work day in the Mexico City 
office begins at 8:30 a.m. Oscar 
Moreno and Pablo Dimakis are two 
enthusiastic staff members. Both 

read and answer letters. 
They are also currently doing a 

readership tabulat ion as part of a 
study to determine the types and 
classes of people who are responding 
to a recently launched three-pronged 
advertising campaign. 

This campaign is promoting La 
Pum Verdad and other literature in 
leading newspapers, magazines and 
through 60-second radio spots on 
several FM stations. 

Helping handle the many phone 
calls, welcoming visitors and typing 
letters is the energetic, vivacious 
receptionist, Irma Jimenez. 

Other letters are typed by Flora 
Lorina and Teresa Dimakis, who also 
serve in keeping the files, addressing 
envelopes and stuffing and stamping 
outgoing mail. 

Alejandra Miranda is the 
accountant responsible for keeping 
the financial end of the office in good 
record, and Rafael de Arana is the 
auditor. 

With the help of this able group 
of dedicated employees, the first five 
of whom are members of the 
Worldwide Church of God, Mr. Ruiz 
supervises an efficient operation. 

Huge Area 

Mexico alone conta ins over 
700,000 square miles , ribbed with 
mountain chains which stretch into 
great semideserts to the north, mak­
ing the whole nation impossible for 
one man to cover effectively. 

The office suite itse lf is very 
beautiful, much in keeping with the 
philosophy of quality of Ambassador 
College. 

The office occupies the whole fifth 
floor, the penthouse, of a modem 
office building in downtown Mexico 
City. 

Leafy green plants and a fine inlaid 
wooden floor add to the decor. 

The suite was only recen tl y 
acquired (March, 1973) when the 
former much smaller office was sim­
ply outgrown. 

The Mexico City office personnel 
show great enthusiasm for the Work 
they are part of. Getting to know 
them, their jobs and their needs will 
perhaps help us all draw a little closer 
together and help us focus on the 
tru ly international scope of this 
Work. 

MEXICO CITY OFFICE STAFF - Shown are some of the office 
members at their respective jobs. General manager Enrique Ru(z is at 
his desk. Oscar Moreno, above, and Pablo Dimakis, center, below, 
tabulate the mail response to a recent advertising campaign. Flora 
Lorina, below, left, displays some frequently requested literature 
while Irma Jimenez, below, right, works as secretary-receptionist. Oth­
er staff members not shown are Teresa Dimakis (wife of Pablo), Ale­
jandra Miranda and Rafael de Arana. [Photos by Jerry Gentry) 
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